STATE BOARD OF PLUMBING
BUSINESS MEETING
MINUTES

Date: 

March 15, 2018
Time: 

10:30 a.m.
Location: 
500 N. Calvert Street



Room 302

Baltimore, MD 21202

Members Present:

Michael Kastner, Chair

Joseph Radtka, Board Member
Michael Bowersox, Board Member 

Richard J. Small, Board member

Gregory Schott, Board Member

Absent: 



Keith Horton, Board Member

Richard Bowers, Board Members

DLLR Officials & Staff Present: 

John Papavasiliou, Deputy Commissioner, Division of Occupational & Professional  
    


     Licensing  

Sloane Fried Kinstler, Assistant Attorney General 
Raquel M. Meyers, Administrative Officer
OTHERS PRESENT:  


Dick Wagner, J. Richard Wagner PE LLC


Diane Kastner, MDPHCC 

CALL TO ORDER: 

Chair, Michael Kastner, called the Business Meeting of the Maryland State Board of Plumbing to Order at 10:43 a.m.
APPROVAL OF THE PROPOSED AGENDA 

Upon Mr. Small’s Motion, and Mr. Schott’s second, the Board unanimously voted to approve the proposed agenda with corrections.  
APPROVAL OF MINUTES   

The members reviewed the minutes of the Business Meeting held on February 15, 2018.  Upon Mr. Radtka’s Motion, and Mr. Small’s second, the Board unanimously voted to approve the minutes without corrections.  
PLUMBING COMPLAINTS

Mr. Radtka presented the following report on behalf of the Complaint Committee:
Closed Complaints

Investigation


 
 

Plum-170085


Plum-170082
Plum-180010 


Plum-170086




Plum-180020





Plum-180026





Plum-180041





Plum-180044





Plum-180045

Plum-180046

Plum-180047

Plum-180048




Mr. Bowersox inquired whether the Complaint Committee could provide him with a statistical data report on the number of complaints received by the Board for the licensing consortium. Counsel stated that the Board can only provide information on the type of complaint, e.g., poor workmanship, abandonment, etc.  Mr. Papavasiliou stated that the Information Technology Department could provide this type of report for him at his request. Mr. Bowersox stated that he would like this report to be provided him for the Licensing Consortium in which he participates. After a brief discussion, DLLR staff agreed to provide Mr. Bowersox a report by the next scheduled meeting.             

Upon Mr. Small’s Motion, and Mr. Bowersox’s second, the Board unanimously voted to approve the Complaint Committee report.

CONTINUING EDUCATION COMMITTEE REPORT 
None offered. 

REVIEW OF EXAMINATION STATISTICS AND LICENSE TOTALS 

PSI Exams submitted the following statistical summaries for February, 2018: 

            Plumber

    
       Candidates        
Passed

Failed
     
     Pass %




          Tested
	Journey Natural Gas Fitter
	3
	3
	0
	100%

	Journey Plumber/Gas Fitter
	26
	6
	20
	23%

	Master Natural Gas Fitter
	3
	2
	1
	67%

	Master Plumber/Gas Fitter
	12
	5
	7
	42%

	                              TOTAL
	44
	16
	28
	36%


Mr. Papavasiliou reported that 44 candidates were tested in February, 16 passed, 28 failed with a 36% passing rate. Since January 2006, the passing rate is 37%, and since the inception of the test the overall passing rate is 35%.  There are currently 13,280 active licensees. 
OLD BUSINESS
a. Underground Utilities Update 
Mr. Kastner stated that there are some concerns as to where to track the location of these underground utility lines. The Board had addressed some of these issues with the tracer wire. However, there are lines that do not have these types of wires. Mr. Radtka agreed to contact Steve Heidler, Chair, Anne Arundel County Plumbing Commission. Mr. Radtka stated he will have an update at the next scheduled meeting. 

b. Training Gas Policy 

Mr. Radtka will meet with Mr. Schott regarding the training gas policy update. Mr. Radtka and Mr. Schott agreed to provide an update at the next scheduled meeting.      

c. Passing grade for Licenses and Certificates 

Counsel stated that, at the February 15, 2018 meeting, there was a discussion regarding the passing score for licenses and certificates. Currently, the Board does not have a statutorily-required passing score for any particular examination. The passing score of 70% is referenced in an expired provision for the “grandfathering” of master natural gas fitter. The journey and master plumbing license exam passing score of 75% is set forth in COMAR 09.20.02.03B(3) and .05, respectively. The Board’s practice has been to require a 70% passing score for gas fitter license exams. Counsel offered, just for the Board’s reference, that the Boards of Master Electricians and HVACR Contractors have a passing license exam score of 70%. For the HVACR Board, the passing score of 70% is defined in Bus. Reg. Art., §9A-307 and Master Electricians Board is defined in Bus. Occ. & Prof. Art., §6-306. The Board of Stationary Engineers does not have a similar statutory or regulatory passing exam score provision, but has adopted 70% as a matter of policy. Mr. Papavasiliou stated that the Maryland Home Improvement Commission (MHIC) also has a passing score of 70%. Counsel advised the Board to adopt a uniform passing score   for each examination category. Ms. Bailey, Executive Director, DLLR Mechanical Boards, would draft a concept paper to set the passing score in regulation. Mr. Papavasiliou stated that a 70% license examination passing score would be consistent with the other DLLR Boards and Commissions. As the former Executive Director of the Mechanical Boards, Mr. Papavasiliou also suggested that this change would remove some barriers to test takers.    

Upon Mr. Small’s Motion, and Mr. Bowersox’s second, and a vote in which two (2) opposed, two (2) approved, resulting in a tie, the Chair voted to approve, and the motion passed to draft the regulatory concept paper to change the passing score from 75% to 70% for the journey and master plumber license exams and to set the passing score at 70% for gas fitter license exams. As a result, the passing score would be 70% for all license exam categories.      

d. SB 496
Mr. Kastner stated that SB 496 and the Fiscal and Policy note was provided to the Board prior to the meeting for informational purposes only. As previously discussed, the bill authorizes use of certain amount of greywater per day for certain residential purposes under certain circumstances relating to the residential use of greywater. No action required at this time.  

e.   Proposed Fee Regulations

Counsel stated that the fee regulations had been revised as discussed at the February 15, 2018 meeting.  All fees are being converted from statute to regulation as a result of the Board’s inclusion in the Joint Mechanical Board Fund. None of the statutory fees are being modified; all will remain the same. If the Fund generates sufficient revenue, these fees might be lowered in the future. If the Board determines that the fee amounts must be changed, a regulation would have to be proposed, at which time, the public would have a period during which it could make comments before the Board took action on the regulation. Mr. Bowersox inquired of Counsel whether the fees regulations could be amended or modified by regulation rather than through legislation to Annapolis. Counsel explained that the result of the Board’s special funding status is that all fees be set by regulation and any subsequent changes thereto would be accomplished through the regulatory process. She further explained that the Board previously voted to propose this action, but suggested today’s action to clarify the Board’s proposed action.   

Upon Mr. Bowersox’s Motion, and Mr. Schott’s second, the Board unanimously voted to propose action to adopt certain fees set forth in COMAR Title 09 Subtitle 20 Board of Plumbing.              

NEW BUSINESS
a. Plumbing Inspector CEU Approval   
Mr. Schott stated that he had sent correspondence requesting approval of 6.0 hours of continuing education for himself, Mike Turner and Steve Phillips for training on February 12, 2018 held at MOSH, Division of Labor & Industry, Maryland Occupational Safety & Health.  

Upon Mr. Bowersox’s Motion, and Mr. Small’s second, the Board unanimously approved 6.0 hours of continuing education for Scott Schott, Mike Turner and Steve Phillips.    
b. Maryland Plumbing Heating Cooling Contractors (MDPHCC)
Mr. Schott stated that correspondence was received from Mrs. Kastner, Executive Director, Maryland PHCC, regarding the approval to recognize the training for inspectors towards their CEU’s.  Maryland Plumbing Heating Cooling Contractors will host the annual Trade Show at which the seminars will be conducted on Thursday, April 26, 2018 at the Howard County Fairgrounds.      

Upon Mr. Bowersox’s Motion, and Mr. Small’s second, the Board unanimously approved Mrs. Kastner request to recognize the annual Trade Show training for inspectors towards their CEU’s held on Thursday, April 26, 2018 at the Howard County Fairgrounds.   

CORRESPONDENCE

a. Lead in drinking water in schools: Waivers, Plumbing and certification

Mr. Kastner stated that correspondence was received by Timothy C. Rule, Water Supply Program, Maryland Department of the Environment (MDE) dated February 16, 2018 regarding testing for lead in drinking water in schools: Waivers, plumbing and certification. On behalf of the Board, Counsel responded as follows: 

The Chair of the State Board of Plumbing, Michael J. Kastner, Jr., has asked that I provide you with his assessment, which is that all testing should be done by a lab accredited by the Maryland Department of the Environment (MDE). A licensed plumber will not be able to determine, simply from a visual inspection of a fitting or solder joint, whether the apparatus is lead-free. Some fittings may be labeled-lead free or similar making. Each manufacturer has its own signage. Some products may have a lead-free label on shipping boxes, but not on each individual item contained therein. Some installed pipes and fittings are concealed by walls, ceilings, or located underground. Under such circumstances, the only method by which to make a determination of lead content, or lack thereof, is to test is by a an MDE-accredited lab.
The potable water main for each building should be tested at a point closest to where it enters the building, using the closest potable point of use for human consumption. It is recommended that the test should be conducted on new as well as old buildings. There are many miles of pipe that convey the water from its origin (reservoirs, wells, lakes, etc.) to the school building. Some of these mains are very old and have undergone numerous repairs; consequently, testing is the only method by which one can determine, with any certainty, they the water is lead-free or, if not, what the lead content is. In old buildings, all point-of-use outlets should be tested.

  

In the newer buildings, at least one inside test should be done from the furthest point-of-use outlet. Both of these tests ought to be conducted after the test where the main enters the building.” 

If Timothy C. Rule has any further questions or concerns, then he may contact the State Board of Plumbing in the near future.      

b. Potable Water, Piping in Schools and Hotel During Off Season Concerns  

Mr. Kastner mentioned the topic of a possible problem of legionella due to low volume usage of potable water system (i.e. summer vacation from schools and off season for hotels). Mr. Kastner proposed several questions to the Board. Should it be tested or flushed?  Is there any policy or program these schools or hotels follow to ensure water is safe to drink?  Does the Board wish to address this issue with Mr. Rule?  Mr. Radtka stated that the main issue is Legionnaires being contracted from heating and air-conditioning systems and water distribution systems that are not periodically flushed. Stagnant water can create Legionella in air ducts and drinking water. Legionnaire’s Disease is most commonly contracted when an individual inhales fine mist from a source of water that has been contaminated with the Legionella Pneumophila bacterium. There should be in place a standard operating procedure (SOP) to address the issue. Mr. Schott stated that Baltimore City schools use a flushing method. Mr. Kastner inquired of Counsel how this issue could be addressed by the Board.  Counsel stated that she could, at the request by the Board; contact MDE Counsel and Mr. Papavasiliou could contact MDE upper management on this issue as well. Mr. Papavasiliou inquired whether there is current statistics available pertaining to the frequency of Legionnaire’s infection or outbreaks. Mr. Kastner stated that he is not aware of any statistics at this time. Mr. Radtka stated that the Board should reach out to Heating, Ventilation, Air-Conditioning, and Refrigeration (HVACR) Board of Contractors on the topic of Legionnaire’s prior to contacting MDE. Mr. Schott stated that Harford County has a master plumber addressing these types of issues. Mr. Radtka stated that NSF 372 may be used in conjunction with NSF 61 for the purpose of minimizing lead from drinking water products. Some manufacturers have changed their products to comply with the law but others did not want to carry excess inventory. After a lengthy discussion, Counsel agreed to discuss this topic at the HVACR Board meeting scheduled for April 11, 2018. Counsel will provide an update for the Board at the next scheduled meeting.   
c. Water and Energy Conservation 
Mr. Radtka informed the Board that he has been tasked to report annually on any changes or updates to water and energy conservation. Mr. Radtka stated that there were two (2) letters sent one to him and the other letter to Mr. Lenderking, a former Board member, from the Maryland Department of the Environment (MDE). Mr. Radtka stated that this information is important to public health and safety. He requested to discuss this topic under New Business at the April 19, 2018 meeting. He further explained that he will provide a report for the 2018 and 2017 fiscal year, respectively by the next scheduled meeting.    
An annual report pertaining to water conservation devices is due in July each year. There were no significant changes to water conservation devices that required reporting in fiscal year 2017. Moving forward, all changes will appear in the July, 2018 and subsequent fiscal year reports.  
COUNSEL’S REPORT

Counsel informed the Board that Executive Session minutes will not be approved in a public meeting. The topics discussed and action taken in a closed session will be set forth in a statement each time the Board meets in closed session. Counsel further explained that, in the future, she will prepare a compliance checklist for inclusion in the Board’s Business Meeting minutes. It will identify the provisions applicable to the Board’s authority to meet in a closed session, identify what was discussed during the closed meeting, and what action, if any, was taken. This documentation will be signed by Chair or presiding officer after the meeting.  It will become part of the public minutes, pursuant to the Open Meeting Act.    
CHAIR’S REPORT 
None offered. 

EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR’S REPORT

Mr. Papavasiliou stated that it was his pleasure attending the Plumbing Board meeting. Mr. Kastner thanked Mr. Papavasiliou for his time and for sitting in the meeting on behalf of Ms. Bailey who is currently out on medical leave.  
EXECUTIVE SESSION

Upon Mr. Radtka’s Motion, and Mr. Small’s second, the Board unanimously entered into Executive Session, pursuant to § 3-305 (b)(7) of the General Provisions Article, Maryland Annotated Code, at  11:25 a.m., in the 3rd Floor Conference Room, 500 N. Calvert Street, Baltimore, MD 21202, in order to consider advice provided by Counsel regarding the consideration for a plumbing licensing candidate. Upon completion of the Executive Session, the Board convened to the public meeting at 12:31 p.m.  
PRESIDING OFFICER’S WRITTEN STATEMENT FOR CLOSING A MEETING (“CLOSING STATEMENT”) UNDER THE OPEN MEETINGS ACT (General Provisions Article § 3-305)

1. Recorded vote to close the meeting:  Date: 3/15/2018 ; Time: 11:25 a.m.;                  


Location: DLLR, O & P Conference Room; 
             Motion to close meeting made by: Radtka Seconded by: Small;
Members in favor: Schott, Bowersox, Radtka, Small Opposed: None; Abstaining: Kastner (as Chair); Absent: Horton, Bowers

2. Statutory authority to close session (check all provisions that apply): 

This meeting was closed under General Provisions Art. § 3-305(b) only:

 (1)___“To discuss the appointment, employment, assignment, promotion, discipline, demotion, compensation, removal, resignation, or performance evaluation of appointees, employees, or officials over whom this public body has jurisdiction; any other personnel matter that affects one or more specific individuals”; (2)_X_ “To protect the privacy or reputation of individuals concerning a matter not related to public business”; (3)___ “To consider the acquisition of real property for a public purpose and matters directly related thereto”; (4)___ “To consider a matter that concerns the proposal for a business or industrial organization to locate, expand, or remain in the State”; (5)___ “To consider the investment of public funds”; (6)___“To consider the marketing of public securities”; (7)_X_“To consult with counsel to obtain legal advice”; (8)___ “To consult with staff, consultants, or other individuals about pending or potential litigation”; (9)___ “To conduct collective bargaining negotiations or consider matters that relate to the negotiations”; (10)___ “To discuss public security, if the public body determines that public discussion would constitute a risk to the public or to public security, including: (i) the deployment of fire and police services and staff; and (ii) the development and implementation of emergency plans”; (11)___ “To prepare, administer, or grade a scholastic, licensing, or qualifying examination”; (12)___ “To conduct or discuss an investigative proceeding on actual or possible criminal conduct”; (13)___ “To comply with a specific constitutional, statutory, or judicially imposed requirement that prevents public disclosures about a particular proceeding or matter”; (14)___ “Before a contract is awarded or bids are opened, to discuss a matter directly related to a negotiating strategy or the contents of a bid or proposal, if public discussion or disclosure would adversely impact the ability of the public body to participate in the competitive bidding or proposal process.”

 For each provision checked above, disclosure of the topic to be discussed and the public body’s    

 reason for discussing that topic in closed session. 

	Citation 

 (insert #

from above)
	Topic
	Reason for closed-session discussion of topic

	§3-305(b) (2)
	Eligibility of individual license applicant.


	To protect the privacy of license applicant.

	§3-305(b) (7)
	Counsel’s advice on particular legal matter concerning applicant eligibility and qualification.
	To protect attorney-client privilege.


3. This statement is made by Kastner, Presiding Officer.

  ***********************************************************************************
WORKSHEET FOR OPTIONAL USE IN CLOSED SESSION: INFORMATION THAT MUST BE DISCLOSED IN THE MINUTES OF THE NEXT OPEN MEETING Time of closed session: 11:50-12:31 Place: DLLR, O & P Conference Room

Purpose(s): discuss eligibility of license applicant and satisfaction or pre-license qualifications.

Members who voted to meet in closed session: All

Persons attending closed session: Board members present, Counsel, Administrative Officer

Authority under § 3-305 for the closed session: Gen. Prov. Art., § 3-305(b)(2), (7)

Topics actually discussed: eligibility and qualification of applicant for license examination

Actions taken: application approved each recorded vote: 3-1, Chair’s vote not required to break tie.

APPROVAL OF FINDINGS OF EXECUTIVE SESSION

The members reviewed the findings of the Executive Session held on March 15, 2018. Upon Mr. Radtka’s Motion, and Mr. Small’s second, the Board unanimously voted to approve the findings of the Executive Session.

ADJOURNMENT

Upon Mr. Radtka’s Motion, and Mr. Small’s second, the Board unanimously carried to adjourn meeting at 12:32 p.m.
_________________________



__________________________

Chair, Michael Kastner 




Date

Without Corrections ______



With Corrections ______ 

1

